
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

29th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, November 16, 2009
Student Union Room 2592
1:00 p.m.


	The twenty ninth meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, November 16, 2009, on the Main Campus, Student Union Room 2592.  Chair Summons called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Treyken M. Addison, Student

C. William Fall
Susan E. Gilmore

Joseph C. High
S. Amjad Hussain

William C. Koester
Richard B. McQuade, Jr.
Olivia K. Summons
John S. Szuch
Cynthia B. Thompson
Krystalyn Weaver, Student

The following Board members were absent:
Carroll L. Ashley

Susan Palmer

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
Jamie Barlowe, Professor and Chair Women’s Studies
John Barrett, President Faculty Senate

Toni Blochowski, Executive Assistant to Chief of Staff and VP 

   Governmental Relations
Thomas Brady, Interim Dean College of Education

Jo Campbell, Director Residence Life
Mark Chastang, Vice President and Executive Director UTMC
David Cutri, Director Internal Audit

Robert Demory, Controller
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair Economics
John Gaboury, Professor and Dean of University Libraries
Timothy Gaspar, Dean College of Nursing

Meghan Gilbert-Cunningham, The Toledo Blade Reporter
Jeffrey Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean of the  

   College of  Medicine
Randiah Green, Independent Collegian Reporter
Rosemary Haggett, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Tobin Klinger, Senior Director of University Communications

Chuck Lehnert, Vice President Facilities and Construction
Matt Lockwood, Director Public Relations
William Logie, Vice President Human Resources and Campus Safety
Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC
John McSweeny, Faculty Senate President-elect
Mike O’Brien, Executive Director for Intercollegiate Athletics

Peter Papadimos, Vice President and General Counsel
Kaye Patten Wallace, Vice President Student Affairs

Scott Scarborough, Sr. VP for Finance and Administration, CFO UTMC
Matt Schroeder, Vice President for Real Estate and Business Development
Vern Snyder, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Kathy Vasquez, Associate VP Government Relations

Cynthia Williams, Student Senate President

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Summons requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the September 21, 2009 Board meeting and accept them as written.  A motion was received, seconded, and the minutes were approved by all Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Summons requested a motion for approval of all Consent Agenda items. A correction was requested for Resolution No. 09-10-20:  “The University of Toledo, Approval of Candidates for Degrees” to change the year from 2009 to 2010 for the May Commencement. Ms. Stasa noted the correction to be made.  A motion was received by Trustee Thompson, seconded by Trustee Koester and agreed by all members of the Board to approve the Consent Agenda items as shown with amendment to the resolution.

	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA


	Dr. Jacobs reported there are a number of efforts underway so that students with many different backgrounds have a good education – UT Guarantee.  A letter was sent to the Cleveland Plain Dealer by Mr. Frank G. Jackson, Mayor of the City of Cleveland, about the success of the Toledo Guarantee Program which has caused other universities to consider a similar program.  
A letter was shared with the Board from UT student, Ms. Chelsea Landin, expressing her satisfaction with first year experiences at UT.  Dr. Jacobs believes this may have been part of a classroom exercise, but receiving perspective letters from students is worthy of recognition.
Announcement was made that Mr. Jared Anderson, Associate Professor in the Department of Chemistry, received the “Young Scientist Award” at the 11th International Symposium on Advances in Extraction Technologies.  The award is sponsored by the Royal Society of Chemistry and includes travel to next year’s symposium in Posznan, Poland where Mr. Anderson will be presenting an invited talk.   This is the first award from the RSC received by a member of the UT Chemistry Department and speaks to the increasing international recognition for the science and department.
Dr. Jacobs commended Ms. Arlene Fell and her colleagues from UTMC Housekeeping for going above and beyond on October 9 to ensure that an issue was handled in a timely and professional manner.  Due to their assistance this decreased the amount of interruption of the nurses’ patient care.  
Dr. Jacobs read from a letter the Dean of the College of Nursing, Dr. Timothy Gaspar, received: “On behalf of the Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education (CCNE), I am please to advise you that the CCNE Board of Commissioners acted at its meeting on October 1-3, 2009, to grant accreditation of the baccalaureate degree program in nursing at University of Toledo Consortium for the term of 10 years, extending to December 31, 2019.  The accreditation action is retroactive to March 25, 2009, which is the first day of the program’s most recent CCNE on-site evaluation.”  Dr. Jacobs indicated that this is a tremendous accomplishment and commended all those involved with the detailed work that goes into the ten year accreditation cycle. The Board extended their congratulations to Dean Gaspar and all students, faculty and leadership involved with the process.
The American Chemical Society Student Chapter has been selected to receive an Honorable Mention Award for its activities conducted during the 2008-2009 academic year.  Dr. Jacobs read from the letter Dr. Alan Pinkerton received from the American Chemical Society, “Professor Edith Kippenhan and Professor Andy Jorgensen, faculty advisors of the chapter, deserves special commendation.  Few faculty members are willing to make the great commitment of time and energy that a successful chapter requires.  Their efforts certainly represent the best in undergraduate science education and mentoring around the country.  We extend our warmest congratulations to the students and Professor Kippenhan and Professor Jorgenson for setting such a fine example for other chapters and being exemplary chemistry ambassadors!”

Dr. Jacobs extended congratulations to Ms. Archana Bhat who successfully defended her PhD dissertation in Biomedical Engineering.  She became the first graduate of the joint PhD program between the College of Engineering and the College of Medicine.  Ms. Bhat has also accepted employment as a postdoctoral fellow at the University of California, Davis and will begin her research there on December 1.  Congratulations were also extended to Dr. Nagi Naganathan, Dean of the College of Engineering, and Dr. Jeffrey Gold, Dean of the College of Medicine.  
An article featuring the Scott Park Campus of Energy and Innovation appeared in The Chronicle of Higher Education, Buildings and Grounds on November 3.  Dr. Jacobs  read “Work on the University of Toledo’s Scott Park Campus of Energy and Innovation is well underway, the groundbreaking having taken place in September.  Programs on the campus, a former overflow campus for the university, will focus on developing and marketing alternative-energy technologies, like wind, biofuel, and solar.  Some of those techniques will help to power the campus, which is shooting for a carbon-neutral footprint.”
Dr. Jacobs mentioned his interest in performing personal interviews with candidates for tenure.  He believes that meeting faculty candidates for tenure before their names are submitted to the Board for approval is an appropriate and valid step in the tenure process.  This is an unprecedented at UT, but not at other universities.

President Jacobs reported that due to a number of employees on both campuses affected by layoffs, an organization was created called UT Works to assist these employees.  The UT Works Program officially began with the UT Works Employee Orientation on August 31, 2009.  As of this date, there are 29 employees participating in the program and to date, 14 jobs have been posted for UT Works employees.  On October 7, the UT Works team invited representatives from Lucas County Workforce Development and the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services to meet with the UT Works employees and share information about the vast array of educational, financial, employment, and social services available to them.  UT continues to seek other partners and information that can assist the UT Works employees to help meet the fullness of their needs during this transition.  
A report was given by Dr. Jacobs about the preliminary Strategic Planning session held on October 29.  The meeting reinforced the rationale for a recalibration of the UT Strategic Plan: Directions 2007.  President Jacobs talked about the history of the Directions Strategic Plan and his reasons why an update of the plan makes sense.  He  proposed that we not start with a clean slate, but see how we should adjust Directions given all the changes that have occurred in the last three years.  Trustees McQuade and Thompson have been asked to be participants.  

	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Chair Summons did not have a report.
	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT



	Dr. S. Amjad Hussain, Chair of the Academic & Student Affairs Committee, invited Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace to present the Board with a student highlight.  Dr. Patten Wallace was pleased to have the opportunity to introduce Ms. Cyndi Williams.  Ms. Williams is a Junior pursuing her Doctor of Pharmacy degree in the college of Pharmacy from Jim Thorpe, PA.  She is involved in several organizations on campus such as Speaker of the Student Senate and the Pharmacy Student Council in which she is Secretary.  She is also involved in the College Republicans, Alpha Zeta Omega Pharmaceutical Fraternity, the UT Ski and Snowboard Club, and the Lambda and Tau Sigma Honor Societies.  This past summer, she had an internship with the College of Medicine at the University of Cincinnati and currently works for Kroger as a Pharmacy Intern.  Cyndi loves the time she’s spent here at UT and hopes to work for the Food and Drug Administration after she graduates in 2013.
Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace also provided the Board with an update about the Division of Student Affairs focusing on the following student success initiatives:
· MAP (Making Achievement Possible) Works – An early intervention program which provides multiple attempts to contact students to inform them about available resources at UT for assistance with successful completion of courses and support for addressing campus life issues.
· Rocket-to-Rockets Peer Mentoring Program – Currently, over 150 faculty, staff and students serve as mentors.
The previous initiatives are a collaborative effort with the UTLC and the Division of Student Affairs.

· Living Learning Communities in Residence Halls

· Alcohol, Tobacco and Other Drug Prevention – Educational initiatives including involvement in the Great American Smoke-Out and the Tobacco Free Campus Campaign.  Alcohol prevention will include involvement in the National Collegiate Alcohol Awareness Week and other alcohol education programs.  
· Expanded Retention Focus for the Office of Multicultural Student Services – focusing on 1:1 student advising and support.
In an effort to expand and build stronger student involvement and engagement, the Division of Student Affairs has implemented monthly Students Speak Forums (Town Hall format), a Student Advisory Board and attendance by the VP at monthly Student Senate meetings.  
Other initiatives underway include a market match dining assessment to review dining needs, a major overhaul of the Rocket Card system, and the availability of housing a subsidy for qualified students.

Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace also informed the Board of a possible hazing incident involving a campus fraternity.  She indicated that this incident is currently under investigation and she will provide more information at a future meeting.

Dr. Jeffrey Gold was invited to present the Board with information about the College of Nursing Accreditation.  He reported the following:
Description

· All BSN, APN, DNP Programs Accredited (Licensure)

· CCNE Process is a 2+ Year Rigorous Preparation

Accreditation Process
· Extensive Self Study (100’s of Hours)

· Involves Faculty, Students, Leadership

· Multi-Day Team Site Visit

Current Status
· Full CCNE Accreditation of All Programs

Dr. Gold extended his sincere congratulations to all those involved with the accreditation process for the College of Nursing especially Dean Gaspar.  Much time and effort has been extended by many for a successful accreditation.

Dr. Gold reviewed the Strategic Planning Prism as it relates to the College of Medicine Affiliated Health Care System Relationships.

Current Major Undergraduate Medical Education and General Medical Education Teaching Sites

· University of Toledo Medical Center

· Area Health Education Centers

· Mercy Health Partners

· ProMedica Health System

Additional UGME and GME Teaching Sites

· Oakwood Health System

· St. Joseph Mercy Health System

· St. Luke’s Hospital

· Riverside Methodist

· University of Michigan, Henry Ford, CCF, DMC, VASC

· Miscellaneous Other Distant Sites

Dr. Gold discussed in detail the following affiliations:

· University of Toledo Medical Center and Clinics

· Mercy Health Partners
· ProMedica Health System

· St. Joe Mercy Medical Center

· St. Luke’s Medical Center

· Veteran’s Administration Satellite Clinic

A review of the clinical affiliate site growth capacity chart was presented.

UT College of Medicine educational challenges include:

· UT COM UGME is expanding and is excellent but is increasingly limited by site capacity and specialty education sites.

· UT COM GME is improving but is also limited by site capacity and specialty requiring increasing balance and multiple affiliations.

· UT COM and UTMC together continue to make substantial strategic investments to enhance capacity, diversity and quality.  UTMC currently provides 43% of UGME and 55% of GME educational sites.

· The current capacity and specialty diversity of our educational sites will not be fully inadequate to educate our medical graduates and therefore to potentially enhance the current and future community clinical needs.

· New local and regional educational opportunities are being explored to improve, expand and better diversify our portfolio of high quality health profession educational programs.

Dr. Gold extended an invitation to all Board members to attend The Health Care Reform Debate scheduled for November 18 on the Main Campus and The State of UT Health Sciences Report scheduled for November 20 on the Health Science Campus.

Mr. William Logie was asked by Dr. Hussain to present the Personnel Action Reports.  Mr. Logie reported that one item of interest is the modification and extension of the contract for Mr. Michael O’Brien.  Chair Summons requested a motion to approve the Personnel Action Reports.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by all Board members present.

	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Audit Committee Chair, Judge McQuade, reported that the minutes from the last meeting accurately reflect the Audit Committee’s activities.  He suggested that David Cutri present the Internal Audit Department’s aspirational goals to the Trustees at a future Board meeting.

	AUDIT COMMITTEE



	Committee Chair William Koester reviewed the Clinical Affairs Committee meeting minutes from September, October and November.  At the September meeting hospital acquired conditions were discussed.  Mr. Koester mentioned that Medicare may not pay if the condition is acquired while the patient is in the hospital - if it is a hospital error.  H1N1 virus activities were also discussed at the meeting.  Mr. Koester indicated that there has been an extensive preparation process executed for this outbreak at UTMC and on each campus.  Dr. Gold reported that the hospital has seen a fairly high amount of H1N1 patients in the hospital and these patients account for approximately one-third of all visits to the hospital emergency room.  The student medical center has also seen a number of students with this virus.
At the October meeting the topic of mortality and morbidity was discussed.  The November meeting topic provided the Committee with information on the Physician in Philanthropy Program which was formed when the Development and Advancement Programs for the Health Science Campus were reorganized.  A video was viewed by the Committee that will bring physicians into a central role to provide information to patients, their families and the community if they have an interest in being philanthropy active.
Chair Summons requested a motion to accept the Clinical Affairs Committee meeting minutes from the September, October and November meetings.  The motion was received, seconded, and approved by all members present.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	External Affairs Committee Chair Ms. Susan Palmer had nothing to report.

	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Chair of the Finance Committee, Mr. John Szuch, invited Dr. Scott Scarborough to report on year-to-date financials.  

Dr. Scarborough reported the following for the Academic Enterprise:
· Budgeted a 0% operating margin for the year

· Three months into the fiscal year:

--- Collected 40% of budgeted revenue (higher than last year)

--- Expenses are 25% of budgeted expenses (as expected)

--- Long-term investments rose $12 million

· Early in the fiscal year – no unusual variances

· Still projecting a 0% operating margin

The Academic first quarter operating results were discussed and reviewed.

Dr. Scarborough reported the following for the Clinical Enterprise:

· Budgeted a 3% operating margin for the year 

· First quarter results:

--- Budgeted a 2.2% operating margin for the first quarter

--- Actual 0.7% operating margin

--- $1 million behind budget

· Management interventions taken (will begin to see pay off in November – December time frame):

--- New vendor contracts and drug cost initiatives

--- Reduction in work force

--- New patient financial counseling procedures

· Projecting a 3% operating margin for the year

The Clinical first quarter operating results were discussed and reviewed.  Dr. Scarborough displayed a pie chart analyzing the $1 million margin variance for the Clinical Enterprise.  The variance was distributed in the following areas: 54% Charity Care, 15% Inpatient – Outpatient Mix, 16% Service Line Mix, and 15% Other Payer Mix.  
Dr. Scarborough also discussed the American Hospital Association Report for November 2009.  He reported that the economy is taking its toll on hospitals.  For the majority of hospitals:

· The proportion of emergency department patients without insurance is increasing.

· A higher proportion of patients are unable to pay for care and many hospitals are seeing more patients covered by Medicaid and other public programs for low income populations.

· Fewer patients are seeking inpatient and elective services raising concerns that individuals are putting off needed care.

Also, nine in ten hospitals have made cutbacks to address economic concerns:

· More than half have reduced staff.

· Eight in ten have cut administrative expenses.

· One in five have reduced services including behavioral health, post acute care, clinic, patient education and other services that require subsidies.

	FINANCE COMMITTEE



	Committee Chair Susan Gilmore reported that the Committee will be discussing the process for presidential assessment.  They are in the investigation stages of what type of process to use.  More discussion will take place at the December Committee meeting.
	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE 

COMMITTEE



	Chair Summons indicated it was necessary to enter Executive Session to consider the employment of a public employee. A roll call vote was taken by Ms. Stasa – Mr. Fall, yes; Ms. Gilmore, yes; Mr. High, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Mr. Koester, yes; Judge McQuade, yes; Ms. Summons, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; and, Ms. Thompson, yes.  After discussions, the Board voted to exit Executive Session. 

	EXECUTIVE SESSION



	There being no further business before the Board, Chair Summons adjourned the meeting at 3:25 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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